
                                             York Town Board Meeting 

                                                     February 13th, 2024  

                                                            7:00 p.m. 

 

Present: Supervisor Gerald L. Deming, Council Members: Frank Rose Jr., Amos Smith,   

              Jason Swede and Lynn Parnell 

 

Absent: None 

 

Others: James Campbell (Town Attorney), Ben Gajewski (G.V. Conservancy), Dennis 

House, Davies Nagel, David Dermody, Stephen Hint, Andrew Walton, Dustin Geiger, 

George Worden Jr. (Highway Supt), Becky Lewis, Celia Lewis, Carl Peter (Zoning/Code 

Officer), Emily Conable, Kirk Richenberg, Tim Boyle (York Travel Center) and Henry 

Fuller.  

 

Supervisor Deming opened the Town Board meeting at 7:00 p.m. welcoming back to the 

Board Mrs. Parnell and invited her to lead in the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

MINUTES: 

RESOLUTION offered by Mr. Swede and seconded by Mr. Smith to approve the minutes 

of the January 9th Town Board meeting. Voted on and approved, Yes-5, No-0. 

 

BILLS: 

RESOLUTION offered by Mr. Smith and seconded by Mr. Rose to approve all claims 

brought before the Board. Voted on and approved, Yes-5, No-0. 

 

• General Fund Claim                # 27-63             $ 576,374.79 

• Consolidated Water/Sewer     # 15-42              $ 500,131.53 

• Highway Fund                        # 10-43              $   54,504.15 

• Youth Fund                             # 2-3                  $        180.00 

 

 

Supervisor Deming reported that the invoice for the new salt barn is included in this 

month’s claims in the amount of $312,019.00. Mr. Deming stated that it would be his 

intention to use the remaining ARPA funds ($192, 802.10) and some Solar funds ($119, 

216.90) to pay for the salt barn if the Board agrees. 

 

RESOLUTION offered by Mr. Smith and seconded by Mrs. Parnell to designate 

$192,802.10 from the remaining ARPA funds and $119,216.90 from Solar funds to pay 

for the Highway Department Salt Barn.  Voted on and approved, Yes-5, No-0. 

 

*Supervisor Deming stated we will now have a total of $420,783.10 remaining in Solar 

funds 

               

 

 



 

PRIVILEGES OF THE FLOOR: 

1)York Travel Center-Tim Boyle: 

Mr. Boyle asked to speak with the Board this evening regarding a request for a Certificate 

of Occupancy (C of O) to be issued for the York Travel Center. Mr. Boyle indicated that 

the developer has an outstanding notice of violation with the DEC that they are currently 

working on to try to rectify.  Mr. Boyle stated that they conducted the 1st of four tests 

today, where it did not perk, and based on the soil in this area, he expects the other three 

to be the same. These tests will determine what additional stormwater mitigation 

measures the DEC may require. DEC has given the travel Center 75 days to submit an 

acceptable engineered resolution and to make whatever site improvements may be 

necessary to rectify the matter.  The owners have purchased a parking lot sweeper and 

oil/contaminate collection measures to assist temporarily until a more permanent solution 

is made and approved by DEC. Mr. Boyle commented that he hopes to have a remedy in 

30 days, but they do have 75.  A notice from the NYSDEC is taken very seriously and 

will certainly be resolved. 

 

Mr. Boyle stated that the temporary permit from DEC runs from February 15th-May 29th, 

if a resolution is not in place by May 29th, the DEC may issue is a $37,000 per day fine, 

so they do not have a choice in rectifying the matter in the time frame they have been 

provided.  Mr. Boyle stated that open conversations on options need to take place about a 

fix to the situation and with the potential fines they have a huge incentive to resolve the 

issue with DEC.  Mr. Boyle expressed the reason he is here this evening is to ask of the 

Town Board a Temporary C of O to open the building. 

 

Supervisor Deming inquired what would happen if the Board should grant the Temporary 

C of O and the May deadline comes and you still have the issue? 

 

Mr. Boyle answered that DEC could extend the temporary permit or we would have to 

pay the fine.  Ultimately, the final conditions must be met. 

 

Councilman Swede asked what the ultimate fix could be? 

Mr. Boyle replied if the property perks, we will be required to line the pond, which is 

roughly a cost of $40,000 and put in an oil separator ($15,000).  Worst case, we may be 

looking at $60,000.  Mr. Boyle added that the entire ownership team has not cut any 

corners on this project and will continue to operate that way.  The engineers are well 

respected. With the greater than 5-acre disturbance, we will comply with whatever DEC 

asks of us, so we can get the needed Waiver Letter and satisfy the Notice of Violation. 

We were hoping for a soft opening on Thursday February 15th if possible. 

 

Councilman Smith asked, providing it opens and the matter is not resolved how does the 

Town step in at that point? 

 

Mr. Boyle replied DEC will either grant a further extension or we will be dealing with a 

fine.  Tomorrow we will know which way to go once we know if it perks. 

 



Councilman Smith continued by saying, Mr. Boyle has to understand the situation he is 

putting the Town Board in.  This project had opinions pro & con early on, and now if the 

Town grants a Temporary C of O and you are not in compliance within the 75 days, it 

puts us in a difficult position. 

 

Mr. Boyle answered that the Travel Center is absolutely in compliance with what DEC 

has asked thus far, otherwise they wouldn’t have signed off on a Temporary C of O. 

 

Attorney Campbell commented that the Travel Center has received a letter from DEC 

that approves of temporary measures that will allow it to begin commercial operations 

from the standpoint of the DEC. Part of the difficulty is if the Town allows them to open 

with a Temporary  C of O and then tries to shut them down if May 29th comes and goes 

without a final solution acceptable to DEC, that would be very difficult. In such situation 

DEC may fine them, but the Town has no say over whether a fine is levied by DEC. Mr. 

Campbell added that he feels it is critical that a Hold Harmless and Indemnity Agreement 

is signed, as well as the developer paying an amount of money to be held in escrow by 

the Town, so that the Town may impose and be paid a civil penalty for each day past 

May 29th, or any extension granted by the DEC, until the Notice of Violation is remedied 

to the satisfaction of the DEC. Mr. Campbell suggested a figure $60,000.00 cash payment 

to the Town , which will be fully returned if the developer satisfied the DEC on or before 

May 29th.  Attorney Campbell stated in order to render a Temporary C of O, you need to 

make sure the Town is covered.  Mr. Boyle stated, in regards to Tim Horton’s, the soft 

opening is tentatively scheduled for February 15th & the store itself, March 1st. 

 

*Mr. Boyle added, despite the concern of the DEC and the outstanding violation, the 

issue of a potential spill at the fueling islands, which may come from overfilling of 

vehicles or damage at the pump, are worse case scenarios. In his opinion, he feels there is 

no significant risk. 

 

Councilman Rose stated from what he read in the project documents, any discharge from 

the retention ponds is protected from going into the streams. 

 

Mr. Boyle replied it is built to contain any spills from the dispensing equipment and 

pointed out once again that with DEC’s Temporary C of O, they do not have an issue 

allowing the Travel Center to open until the violation is resolved. 

 

Councilman Swede commented that the Town certainly needs to make sure we are 

protected, which Attorney Campbell agreed and stated once again the need to have a 

Hold Harmless and Indemnity Agreement.  

 

Councilman Smith inquired if the size of the retention ponds is sufficient?  Mr. Boyle 

replied that it is absolutely sufficient and added that they will know more tomorrow on 

how they will need to proceed.  We do not have a choice in how the DEC wants us to 

rectify the matter, but a solution must be met. 

 



Mr. Boyle commented that he does not have an issue with the Board requiring a Hold 

Harmless and Indemnity Agreement but does not want to go back to the owners to ask for 

$60,000.00 escrow payment. 

 

Councilman Smith stated if the current problem gets fixed then no money will be needed. 

 

Zoning & Code Officer, Mr. Peter commented that the building itself is fine, but the 

menu sign still needs to be installed and the ladder leaning against the building removed. 

 

Attorney Campbell stated that the matter for the Board is to decide whether to grant a 

Temporary Certificate of Occupancy from February 15th – May 29th. 

 

Mr. Boyle stated once again the hope of opening this week for Tim Horton’s and the 

store, on March 1st. 

 

Becky Lewis asked, if the perk test is tomorrow, why not wait until that has been 

completed to make a decision. 

 

Mr. Boyle replied that the engineer feels that it won’t perk, but the goal is to get the store 

open.  Mr. Boyle is asking the Town Board for a Conditional C of O for the whole store 

and stated he will know more after tomorrow what path they will be taking.  Mr. Boyle 

added that currently there is no merchandise in the store, the focus is to get Tim Horton’s 

open first to start generating some revenue.  Mr. Boyle stated chances are if it perks we 

may still need a liner, which will take more time to complete, and added it is his job to 

get us in complete compliance with DEC. 

 

Mr. Peter stated once again the building itself is ready, just remove the ladder in the 

drive- thru area, and if the Town Board is comfortable, he is as well. 

 

Attorney Campbell read aloud the DEC document outlining their conditions and wording 

for their approval of a Temporary C of O. 

 

Mr. Boyle stated the owners will do whatever is necessary to comply, they are not going 

to ruin their reputation by cutting corners. 

 

Supervisor Deming asked the Board how they wish to proceed:  Councilmen Smith stated 

that we do not want to be unreasonable but want to make sure the Town is covered. 

 

Councilman Swede commented we can approve a Temporary C of O for the building, 

and perhaps at our next meeting in March approval for the gas. 

 

Attorney Campbell suggested approval of a Temporary C of O pending a fully executed 

Hold Harmless and Indemnity Agreement, allowing the store to open, but waiting on 

approval for the gas. 

 



Mr. Boyle replied that the Town does have a letter from DEC stating that they are fine 

with approval until My 29th.  We have practical complications to deal with, which we will 

deal with otherwise it comes with tremendous ramifications. 

 

Supervisor Deming asked, if we issue a Temporary C of O now until May 29th, is there 

any chance an agreement won’t be completed? 

 

Mr. Boyle stressed once again, we have no choice but to remedy the situation or fines 

will take place. 

 

Supervisor Deming asked the Board if they feel comfortable granting a Temporary 

Certificate of Occupancy.   

 

Councilwoman Parnell stated she would approve the Temporary C of O but 

questioned where the $60,000 escrow comes into play. 

 

Attorney Campbell answered if there is no extension from DEC money would be in an 

account for the town, to issue civil penalties for each day past either May 29th or any 

extension granted by the DEC, until the matter has been permanently resolved with the 

DEC.  

 

Councilmen Smith, Swede and Rose all stated they would approve the Temporary 

C of O.    

 

Supervisor Deming agreed as well to approve the Temporary C of O. 

 

Mr. Boyle stated they will not pass the deadline and pay the hefty fine(s).  We will have a 

solution within the next 30 days.  The only reason for an extension may be due to the 

weather, if we should receive a great deal of snow. 

 

Supervisor Deming asked the Board their thoughts on whether or not to require an escrow 

account to be set up with an amount of $60,000 payment from the Travel Center to be 

used for civil penalties if the developer does not comply with the DEC.  After some 

discussion: 

 

 

 Councilwoman Lynn Parnell stated Yes, we should require the escrow payment 

 Councilman Amos Smith stated No, we should not require the escrow payment 

 Councilman Jason Swede stated Yes, we should require the escrow payment 

 Councilman Frank Rose stated No, we should not require the escrow payment 

 

 Supervisor Deming stated No, we should not require the escrow payment based  

upon the documentation in DEC’s letter, a resolution will take place or the Travel   

Center will encounter huge fines from DEC directly. 

 

 



 

TEMPORARY C of O 

Resolution offered by Mr. Smith and seconded by Mr. Swede to issue a Temporary 

Certificate of Occupancy to the York Travel Center provided that the developer sign and 

deliver a Hold Harmless and Indemnity Agreement, for a period of February 15th – May 

31st, 2024, that is satisfactory to the Town Attorney. Voted on and approved, Yes-5, 

 No-0. 

 

Attorney Campbell confirmed that NYS DEC documents reflect May 31st, 2024 as 

the deadline date, not May 29th. 

 

Supervisor Deming asked Zoning/Code officer, Mr. Peter if he is comfortable with the 

Town Board’s decision.  Mr. Peter replied he is and if the situation is resolved by May 

31st, then a Permanent C of O will take place thereafter.  DEC does have the authority to 

extend the Temporary C of O though. 

 

Mr. Boyle thanked the Board for allowing him to speak this evening and for their 

decision. 

 

 

2) Kirk Richenberg 

Mr. Richenberg asked to speak with the Board this evening on G. V. Conservancy, solar 

funds and water questions: 

 Q – Any Town Board member know what the Little Italy Nature Preserve is? 

Supervisor Deming replied that he did read the information that was given to us that is on 

file at the Livingston County Clerk’s office but questioned the actual location because it 

did not have a specific location or tax map number to fully describe. 

 

 Q – What is the purpose of the filing?  And I too question the location?  Just a 

point of clarification, is Little Italy & Little Italy Nature Preserve Inc. the same thing and 

what was the reasoning for the filing?  There are not any addresses or maps to verify. 

 

Davies Nagel replied the document was filed by owner Mark Occhioni as an attempt to 

try and protect and preserve the 70 acres of land.  The address/maps are on the website 

and Facebook pages, fully describing the area. 

 

Supervisor Deming questioned when filing with County, why were no maps included, 

usually that is part of the filing document. 

 

 Q – Mr. Richenberg questioned what is being proposed, Little Italy or the Nature 

Preserve? 

 

Attorney Campbell spoke to the fact that the owner(s) may have formed the Corporation 

to do a non-for-profit in order to protect and preserve the property long-term, but due to 

the lengthy red tape that always happens, it may have stalled in going further. 

 



Mr. Nagel responded that Mr. Campbell is correct, the process became lengthy, and Mr. 

Occhioni did not go further with it. 

 

Comment from Richenberg: In the letter submitted to the Board for the January 9th 

meeting you stated the challenges involved with transferring this property. The 

challenges faced by private individuals should not be the responsibility of the public and 

use public funds.  It is unfortunate that the property was not able to obtain grant funding 

but that is not the responsibility of the taxpayers to utilize those funds. 

 

 Q – At the end of Spring Street, there is a sign on Little Italy, which is not 

inclusive of Dave’s property? 

 

Mr. Nagel responded that we are doing the entire 70 acres.  It is where the path was 

originally from the miners.  We will have two different entrances and two different 

trailheads. 

 

 Q – Is there a guarantee it will be used for the same purpose going forward? 

 

Mr. Gajewski replied it is certainly the intention of the Conservancy to secure this area. 

Becky Lewis added that there are emails confirming their intentions to just that. 

 

Comment from Mr. Richenberg: It seems as though the majority of the support letters 

received by the town were generated by the Genesee Valley Conservancy.  I am not in 

favor of the Board giving public funds, this will set a precedent going forward.  

 

 Q- What is the status of water pump on Flats Road? 

 

Supervisor Deming replied that NYSDEC and the Attorney General’s office have 

conducted their review and stated they will have an answer by the end of the month. 

 Q – How Long have we known about the voltage problem? 

Mr. Worden responded as far back as 2008. 

 

Mr. Richenberg stated that this issue has gone on too long. 

Supervisor Deming answered that it has gone on for a long time due to the costs involved 

to rectify, we attempted a number of times to obtain grant funding to assist in the matter 

but have yet to obtain any funding. 

 

 Q- Regarding the solar funds, has the developer agreed to anything like the other 

2 projects pertaining to reduction of electric bills? 

 

Supervisor Deming replied yes, there will be a reduction.  Roughly $2.19 per household.  

White Creek initially wanted to take $500 per MW from our Host Agreement in order to 

use for the reduction of the electric bills, which we were not in agreement over, and 

White Creek eventually dropped the matter. 

 

 



 

 

Attorney Campbell added that White Creek has agreed to a one-time payment of 

$150,000 (split between the 3 fire companies) for emergency services purposes for 

equipment needs. 

 

Comment from Mr. Richenberg- Over the years, the Town has spent money on Local 

Laws and Attorney fees for solar regulations that meant nothing.  The solar companies 

say they are going to comply but ultimately, they may not have to. 

 

Supervisor Deming and Councilman Smith stated that they disagree that the local laws 

were not worth the effort.  The laws we have in place have been a benefit to us in this 

process. 

 

Comment from Mr. Richenberg: The only ones that win are the lawyers. 

 

 

 

 

3)D. Nagel/B. Gajewski-Little Italy: 

Mr. Nagel reviewed with the Board the attached flyer: 

 



                                                                               
 

 



 

 

 
 



 
 

 

 



 
 

 

 



 

 
 

 



 
 

 



 

 



 



 
 

 
 



 
 

 



 



 
 



 
 



 
 

 

 



 

 
 



 
 



 
 



 
 



 
 



 
 



 
 



 
 

 

 

 



 
 

 



 
 



 
 



 
 

 



 
 

 

 



Supervisor Deming asked Mr. Gajewski if the Conservancy has done projects like this in 

other towns.  Mr. Gajewski replied they have not, there have been landowners willing to 

donate and foundations willing to fund projects but nothing as what is proposed to the 

Town of York.  Mr. Gajewski continued by saying we knew solar funds were available 

and thought we should inquire as a model moving forward. 

 

Supervisor Deming stated that several farm applications are funded through the Genesee 

Valley Conservancy, which Mr. Gajewski answered they are but are processed through 

Ag & Markets grant funding. 

 

Councilwoman Parnell asked if the owners are transferring ownership of the land, which 

Mr. Gajewski replied they are, the Conservancy will own it outright to keep and preserve. 

 

Attorney Campbell inquired whether there is a contract stating the purpose and future use 

of the property. 

 

Mr. Gajewski answered if the Town wants an MOU (Memorandum of Understanding) 

stating the purpose and use going forward, we can prepare one, but the owners are gifting 

it to the Conservancy.  

 

Councilman Swede commented that he fully supports the purpose of a continued use of 

Little Italy Nature Preserve but has reservations on using town funds to assist in the 

transfer. 

 

Mr. Gajewski and Mr. Nagel responded that they understand his concern.  Mr. Nagel 

added in the Comp Plan committee meeting, a woman addressed how impressed she was 

with our rural nature but commented that little is protected.  Mr. Nagel stated that Mr. 

Occhioni’s land is a jewel and situated next to York Central School believes it is a good 

investment by the Town.  Mr. Nagel added that the woman expressed that protection of 

the rural nature could be a source of pride and unity.  We now have this opportunity to 

save our history. 

 

Councilman Swede inquired if there might be other financial sources. 

 

Mr. Gajewski replied that this is a $300,000 project for the Conservancy, with much 

work to be done once the transfer takes place, then we reach out for other assistance, and 

added that we didn’t have a great deal of time to work with. 

 

Mr. Fuller commented that this property has been owned by two private landowners with 

no work done and is very run down.  There is not enough interest from this community to 

warrant the town giving $51,000. 

 

Mr. Fuller inquired how the YCS students get to the trail, having to cross Rt. 63, which is 

a huge hazard and liability. For a handful of people, the donation is not necessary. 

 

 



Councilman Rose stated that Mr. Nagel and Mr. Occhioni are doing a great thing 

preserving our rich history but in York Central School’s letter they expressed their 

support for the Town to make a donation, but they didn’t offer any funding and they too 

received solar money. Mr. Rose commented it is very difficult to designate money when 

we don’t own it.  

 

Mr. Gajewski stated the Town could certainly own this, but we didn’t think you wanted 

this scenario. 

 

Councilman Rose expressed once again that he agrees we need to preserve our history. 

 

Celia Lewis stated tht she feels this is a unique situation, very historically specific to this 

town for generations to come and supports the use of solar funds from the Town. 

 

Supervisor Deming asked the Board their thoughts on whether we should financially 

support in whole or a portion or decline. Mr. Deming asked each Board member their 

decision.  

 

 Councilmember Lynn Parnell       No 

 Councilmen Amos Smith              No 

 Councilmen Jason Swede             No 

 Councilmen Frank Rose               No, not with taxpayer money 

 Supervisor Gerald Deming           No 

 

 

 

NEW BUSINESS: 

1)Genesee Valley Conservancy/Dermody request: 

Supervisor Deming stated that we received a request from the Genesee Valley 

Conservancy with an application for a Farmland Protection Implementation Grant. Mr. 

Gajewski stated that this year the Conservancy chose the farm owned by David & Brenda 

Dermody (Locust Lane Farm).  It is required to receive endorsement from the local Town 

Board, in order to apply for such grant. 

 

 

(a)Conflict of Interest: 

Supervisor Deming asked the Town Board if any member has a conflict with the Locust 

Lane Farm application.  Each member replied they did not have a conflict. 

 

 

(b)Approval: 

RESOLUTION offered by Mr. Smith and seconded by Mr. Rose to endorse the Locust 

Lane farm application to NYS Department of AG & Markets for a Farmland Protection 

Implementation Grant. Voted on and approved, Yes-5, No-0. 

 

 



                                                     ROLL CALL 

 

Councilwoman Lynn Parnell       Aye 

Councilman Amos Smith            Aye 

Councilman Jason Swede           Aye 

Councilman Frank Rose Jr.        Aye 

Supervisor Gerald Deming         Aye 

 

Councilman Rose and Swede stated to Mr. Gajewski and Mr. Nagel if there are any other 

options to discuss regarding Little Italy to please reach out to us.  

 

 

 

HIGHWAY REPORT: 

Mr. Worden reported the following for the Highway Department: 

• Spring work is right around the corner. 

• Our newest employee is working out great, he is a quick learner. 

• We have money in the budget for a new loader and have some quotes this 

evening. 

 

Mr. Worden reported on the NYS OGS site we have quotes as follows: 

 

-Milton CAT (950) w/ trade in ($40,000) & 7-year warranty - $204,458.57 

 

-5 Star Equipment John Deere (644G) w/trade in ($35,000) & 5-year warranty- 

                                                                                                    $218,438.88 

 

Supervisor Deming stated that the Board budgeted $300,000 for a new loader and asked 

the Board how they wish to proceed. 

 

RESOLUTION offered by Mr. Smith & Seconded by Mr. Rose to accept the quote 

submitted by Milton CAT for a 950 GC 01B Wheel loader in the amount of $204,458.57.  

Voted on and approved, Yes-5, No-0. 

 

 

 

 

WATER/SEWER REPORT: 

Mr. Worden reported the following for the Water& Sewer Department: 

• Sewer- they are underway with the UV project and will be pouring concrete 

tomorrow. 

• We experienced water breaks recently in Piffard and have been updating that line 

now.  Once the lab results come back with approvals, we can tie the residents in 

on the new line. 

 

 



 

 

OLD BUSINESS: 

1)BESS discussion: 

Attorney Campbell reported that the Planning Board members received the Battery 

Energy Storage System proposed Local Law regulations recently but did not have the 

proper time to fully review.  The Planning Board will review and make comment at their 

meeting the end of this month and submit to the Town Board to then proceed. 

 

 

NEW BUSINESS continued: 

2)Emily Conable request: 

Attorney Campbell presented to the Board this evening proposed Local Law regulations 

to amend the boundaries of the Hamlet Residential District and to change a portion by re-

designating the area to Hamlet Commercial District for two (2) properties, owned by 

Emily Conable.  Mr. Campbell stated that the Board authorized him to prepare the Local 

Law wording at their January 9th meeting and he has referred the proposal to Livingston 

County Planning Dept for review as well. 

 

RESOLUTION offered by Mr. Smith and seconded by Mr. Swede to schedule the Local 

Law Public Hearing to modify boundaries of the Hamlet Residential District, changing 

certain specified areas to Hamlet Commercial for Tuesday, March 12th, 2024 at 6:30 p.m.  

Voted on and approved, Yes-5, No-0. 

 

3)Davis Property (Rt. 63): 

Mr. Campbell briefed the Board on the Davis property and the necessary clean up.  

Attorney Campbell spoke a little on how to solicit bids and the potential publication 

(notice) requirements.  This will be a public works project, which we will have to pay 

prevailing wage for. 

 

4)Signage Quotes: 

Clerk Harris reported thanks to the efforts of Blaine VanRy who spearheaded obtaining 

quotes, the Board this evening has three quotes for new “Town of York” signage.   

 

After a brief discussion, the Board noted that some quotes were more detailed than 

others. Clerk Harris stated that Mr. VanRy expressed to each company what we were 

looking for and what we currently have.  What they submitted is what the Board is 

reviewing this evening. Quotes were submitted as follows: 

 

 

 

 

 



 



 
 

 

 



 
 



 
 

 



 



 
 

 

 

RESOLUTION offered by Mr. Swede and seconded by Mr. Smith to approve the quote 

submitted by Sign Language Inc. in the amount not to exceed $11, 374.00, which 

includes Gold Leaf lettering. Voted on and approved, Yes-5, No-0. 

 

 



 

 

5)Justice Audit: 

Councilwoman Parnell stated that she reviewed the Justices’ books for the audit prior to 

the meeting but had questions on the audit format and wants to speak with the Court 

Clerk before approval can be made.  The Board will table this until our March 12th 

meeting, giving Councilwoman Parnell time to meet with Mrs. Reitz. 

 

 

 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

RESOLUTION offered by Mr. Smith and seconded by Mr. Swede to adjourn the Town 

Board meeting until the Public Hearing on March 12th at 6:30 p.m. Voted on and 

approved, Yes- 5, No- 0. 

 

Town Board meeting closed at 9:18 p.m. 

 

                                                                                  Respectfully Submitted, 

                                                                                  Christine M. Harris 

                                                                                  Christine M. Harris, Clerk 

 

 


